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Dear Members

| hopeyour gardens are recovering from the very long heat wave we experienced this summer and after
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It really has been a full on calendar year for us all in the WeBsaxch and of course our affiliated

members who have supported us so well. A big thank you to our Committee and especially Miranda Gun
for allowing us to continue our shows and meetings at Ramster. Mostly, | would like to thank my wife,
Jenny for her suppors Banch Secretary. Owing to her stoic attitude, | think we have had another
successful year and that is mainly thanks to her even though she still worksrparand is the Treasurer

for the main group.

You are all aware now that David Millais our Groupifhan is stepping down at the AGM next year due

to work commitments. He has helped to modernise and encourage the Group through many changes anc
challengesvhich | am sure you all appreciafEhere seems to be more optimism and energy now which
makes an ercellent starting point for his replacement.

04.05.18¢ Garden Visit to Merton Place, Dunsfold, Surrey

We werevery pleased to have beeanvited back to Merton Place by Peter Winkworth and his vilie.
were greeted with a choice of tea and coffee andte delight of a lot of members, including my wife, a
glass of champagne!

Since our last visit, Peter, his gardeners and Rodney Longhurst have carried on expanding the woodland
garden. Thousands of new plants have been planted and considering the biad wénhad, all looked
extremely healthy.

The collection of magnolias totalled 258 which must now be one of the largest in private ownership. His
other collections:

Rhododendron species 76
Rhododendron speciesdwarf 26
Rhododendrong medium/taller 215
Rhododendrong compact 127
Rhododendrong Hydon hybrids 41

Rhododendrong Hydon yak hybrids 18
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As Spring was so late this year there were still maipA dza ( A Yy A ALRbdndyyembristtagd/for us!
They and their hybrid formseave the pick of the day for me.

There was colour of all hues to please mdstese are in woodland, mainly of mature oaks with raised
canopies to let more light in.

11.05.18¢ Garden Visit to Weald Place, Keby Brian Long, Wessex Bran€lommitteeMember

Weald Place is locatezh the fringe of the village of Sevenoaks Weald, which lies a couple of miles to the
south of Sevenoaks. The owner Roger Trapp and his family have been developing the garden for severe
years and invited us to visit on i May 2018. It is situated on hih ground on a steep souflacing slope

with the A21 forming the southern boundary. The property enjoys bréaking panoramic views across

the eastern weald to The Ashdown Forest and the South Downs in the far distance.

Appropriately, the garden belotine house has simply been laid to grass, merging to wildflower meadows
with carpets of bluebells. To either side of the house mature and magnificent beech and oak trees
provide shelter. When Roger took over the property it had become overgrown, buanleaworks

revealed remnants of previous plantings including some fine large old rhododendron hybrids. To date
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many of these remain unidentified, but some clearly derive from R. arboreum and others from R.
griffithianum parentage.

Roger has greatly eamided the plantings of rhododendron in the woodland with the addition of many

more recent hybrids including severalstreBINRE 6 Ay 3 LX Fyda 2F WI 2NAT 2y a
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flowers.

The drive winds up to the house through the eastern section of wood, which gives way to a large lawn
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spacing is exemplary and allows scope for each tree welde to full potential even as fully mature
specimens. Other trees planted in the grassland around the garden included Acer grizeum and Prunus
serrula to provide yearound interest.

Below the magnolia lawn and adjoining the eastern wood we were showarea known as the Japanese
Rock Garden. The nucleus of this had been rediscovered from original plantings in a small quarry with
several mature Enkianthus campanulatus as the centrepiece, flanked by forms of Acer palmatum and
various deciduous and eversgen azaleas. Roger had greatly extended the plantings around this area with
FAdZNIKSNI T FfSF&AYX NK2R2RSYRNRY & RédyélvetTThelsitep slopé Yy R |
enabled us to readily view this masterpiece from below and above, enablingptiteasting shapes and
colours to be better appreciated. This area of the garden was indeeddiesand we all wished we

could replicate it in our own gardens

Before and after our visit Roger kindly provided us with refreshments and deliciousnhaaeecakes. We
were the first group to be invited to visit and we wish him and his family well in the future development of
the garden.

Page3of 9



17.05.18¢ Garden Visit to Bagshot Park, Surrby Jim Inskip, Wessex Branch Committee Member

| managed to get a swial invitation on the 17 May 2018 for a limited number of twenty members of the
Wessex RCMG who had had special security clearance in the past. We were invited to Bagshot Park by
Earl and Countess of Wessex and their head gardener Andrew Mc@dudhyas to be our quide for the

day.

Along the south front is a walk beyond which are two terraces, built projecting out into the earlier
parkland in the 1870s to accompany the new house. A pair of steps, the western flight extending the axis
of the walkacross the west front, lead down a grass bank to the second level which is laid out as a semi
circular parterre, planted in box with a central circular pool. The terrace is defined by a stone balustrade
set at intervals with urns for planting. The wisteriahich clothe the redbrick retaining wall of the

terraces are presumably those brought back from Japan by the Duke and Duchess and planted here in
1888. A double flight of steps leads down through the balustraded brick retaining wall of the lower terrace
to the sloping lawns below. A tennis lawn enclosed by yew hedging lies on an axis with the terracing, laid
out in 1909 by their Royal Highnesses the Crown Prince and Princess of Sweden.

The top walk along the south front continues, down a short fliglstteps, eastwards to terminate in a formal

flower garden. Known as the Diamond Garden, this is aligned with the walk, with a seat set in a yew bower at eact
of the three other corners. The garden was one of the additions made by the Duke of Connaugire #seviwo

sunken gardens near the house and the Blue Garden, 200m-sastiof the house, of which the surrounding

clipped yew hedge only survives. The Duke also laid out a Spiral Garden to the south of the tennis lawn, the site of
which can be identiéid from the earthwork traces in the present lawns.

Below the west front of the house lies a cramwved terrace set with flower beds and a sundial, beyond which,
separated by a low brick wall, is the Italian Garden, an addition of 1912. The centraéfhateris a long
rectangular lily pond with paved walk surround, a seat set within a brick pergola closing its far, western end.

The formal gardens round the house are set within lawns, divided on the south side from the park-bg.dal'ba

the north-westof the house and Italian Garden the ground rises, a gravelled path leading along the shoulder of the
sloping grassed bank set with specimen trees. Above lies the pinetum, the path continuing round the western
perimeter of this collection to reach the oragewy which forms its focal point. The pinetum, with its fine set of

mature conifers, was created by the Duke of Connaught, but the orangery dates from the C18 (Rocque, 1768). The
latter stands at the apex of a patte d'oie, this also being an C18 arrangeitentvesternmost ride of the goose

foot leads through plantings of azaleas to the north front of the house 250m to the soutltehii@al avenue,

aligned with the south front of the orangery, extends 150m through rhododendrons to join with the less formal
walk which leads from an entrance on the A322 public road to Bracknell, round the east side of the pinetum area
and so back to the north front of the house. The most northerly vista of the patte d'oie, lined by yews, also meets
this walk, but continues hy@nd it to connect with the path along the northern edge of the east side of the pleasure
grounds which, too, connects with the north front.

To the east of the main drive as it passes through the pleasure grounds, is an area known as the arboretum, withir
which stands a number of fine specimen trees. The gravelled area at the top of the sloping lawn is the site of the
Japanese House presented to the Duke of Connaught by the Government of Japan in recognition of his work with
the AngleJapanese ExhibitionyB 949 it had fallen into poor condition and was demolished.
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Southeast of the house are beds within the lawn, planted predominantly with azaleagapted Ghent Azaleas
Crocea Tricolor andhododendrons, kalmias, and magnolias. Seedist of this area is a substantial rock garden,
through it lead winding walks among steep banks of rockwork and at its southern end islauibckow partly
ruinous, grotto.

Adjacent and to the west of throck garden, and connected to it by a path through raised rockwork, is a circular
garden enclosed by densely planted banks. This, the Dutch Garden, is laid out within a perimeter path, with lawns
guartered by brickaid paths, a pond in each quarter, aadentral oval pool set round with rostad trellis work.
Between the grotto and Dutch Garden is a C20 tennis court constructed on the site of a former conservatory.

The abovanentioned features souteast of the house survive from the Duchess of Gloigessgarden which she
created between 1816 and 1827. J C Loudon wrote a detailed description of the garden in his Gardener's Magazin
in 1828, including with this a plan drawn by Andrew Toward,-&iagding head gardener to the Duchess. The
gardens, thera short walk from the house, Bagshot Park Lodge, consisted of a series of interconnecting elements
including, amongst other features, a rosery, an area of herbaceous plants, the arboretum of rare trees and shrubs,
the rock garden, the range of greenhougesexotics, the Dutch Garden, and the American Garden. The latter was
of particular note containing, it was said, a complete collection of American shrubs then available; many are still in
good health. Loudon referred to the garden again in 1834, ohsgthiat Toward had improved it further by

replanting beds to contain just 'one natural order or tribe' instead of a miscellaneous assortment. In the Villa
Gardener (1850), Loudon provided a long and detailed account of the moss house which Toward mexdi dessig

the Duchess (now gonefndrew is now restoring the views and vistas by reducing the height of many of the
hedges to their former glory.
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26.05.18¢ Wessex Branch Flower Show at Ramster, Chiddingfold, Surrey

Ourflower show this year was aaéchallenge for exhibitors. This was due to being late in the year and
the heavy torrential rain prior to the show. Despite this, many members did their level best to support us
and the woody plant section was again outstanding. This section is gettipgnteresting and unusual
exhibits were greatly admired by the visitors to Ramstevould like to thank all the exhibitors as if it was
not for you we would not have a show
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